
 We all have fond memories of our time spent in learning the basics of our profes-

sion. We all know the excitement of delving into the mysteries of archival theory. We even 

know the frustration of pouring of the various tags, language, and syntaxes that we use to 

create well formed descriptions of our collections. These are feelings I know all too well. 

Having been through a several academic archival courses, many workshops, I find myself 

happily enrolled  in the Clayton State University Master of Archival Studies Program. I can 

personally attest to the value of archival education. Each class has helped me throughout 

my career as an archivist. Without these courses, I would not have the skills that I have 

today. These are sentiments we all share, and we should celebrate our archival education 

experiences.  

 

 In the next issue of the SGA Newsletter, we will begin a new feature that draws 

attention to the students and archival education programs found throughout Georgia and 

surrounding states so that we can see and celebrate educational  happenings. If you are a 

student, I encourage you to write about your experiences and submit them to the newsletter. 

If you are an archival educator, the newsletter would like to show SGA members what ex-

citing projects your students are working on. Guidelines for submission are below: 

 

Students 

 

¶ Submit 2 ï3 paragraphs describing your classroom experience. Possibly answering 

some of the following questions. 

¶ What was your favorite classroom/internship experience? 

¶ How do you see your education impacting your career? 

¶ How have practicing archives and/or SGA members supported your educational 

activities? 

¶ What inspired you to seek an archival education. 

¶ Longer pieces maybe accepted. Contact the newsletter editor to discuss longer pieces. 

¶ Submit photos, screen captures, etc. to illustrate your experiences. 

 

Archival Educators 

 

¶ Submit 2-3 paragraphs describing a project and/or  course and how it impacted your 

students. 

¶ Submit photos, screen captures, etc. to illustrate your experiences. 

 

Please direct any questions you have about this feature to joshua[dot]kitchens[at]gcsu[dot]

edu. 

 

 This issue we have not one but three picture stories. We have wonderful stories 

from Upson County Historical Society and Special Collections and Archives at Atlanta 

University Centerôs Woodruff Library Archives and Special Collections.  

Schoolôs in Session 
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Georgia News  

 

Welcome  Chris Davidson new Directory of the Georgia Archives 

 

Chris Davidson has been appointed to serve as the Director of the Georgia Division of Ar-

chives and History.  Chris has many years of experience and training with state archives and 

records.  He began his career at the Alabama Department of Archives and History as a con-

tract employee and left there 12 years later as a Senior Archivist.  From there he went on to 

become the Archives Coordinator and Records Management Supervisor for the Alabama De-

partment of Transportation.  In addition to Chrisô professional training, he was admitted to the 

Alabama state bar after graduation from Jones School of Law.   

 

Atlanta History Center and DLG receive grant 

 

 The Atlanta History Center, in partnership with the Digital Library of Georgia, the 

Hargrett Rare Book and Manuscript Library at University of Georgia, and the Georgia Histor-

ical Society, received a grant from the National Historical Publications and Records Commis-

sion for $74,831 to digitize more than 81,000 documents related to the Civil War. 

 

 The timing of the grant is significant as the Atlanta History Center, and other organi-

zations throughout Georgia, will commemorate the Civil War Sesquicentennial through 2015. 

Through a series of exhibitions, research opportunities, and programs designed to commemo-

rate the Civil War, the Atlanta History Center will reexamine its many meanings, as well as its 

current-day relevance 150 years later, which will help visitors to understand the complexity of 

the issues. More information on the History Centerôs Civil War Sesquicentennial resources is 

available at http://CivilWar150.AtlantaHistoryCenter.com. 

 

 Items from the collections to be digitized include those that document the Atlanta 

Campaign and the defense of Savannah; the Eastern Theater and Western Theater outside of 

Georgia; Confederate government records and correspondence of its prominent officials; life 

on the homefront; slavery; and the Civil War in memory. The records chronicle the diverse 

experiences and perspectives of military leaders, soldiers, and civilians whose lives were di-

rectly impacted by the Civil War. Thousands of first-hand accounts of Union and Confederate 

soldiers and officers record their hardships and opinions of the war and national politics. Mili-

tary documents, including orders issued by William T. Sherman, describe the strategy of the 

Atlanta Campaign. Letters and diaries from Georgia civilians, young and old, male and fe-

male, describe in compelling detail the anxiety leading up to the war, the blockade of Geor-

giaôs coast, the siege of Atlanta, and General Shermanôs subsequent march through Georgia. 

Financial and military documents reveal details of the buying and selling of slaves by private 

parties and by governments in the defense of the Confederacy. Letters, questionnaires, and 

20th-century photograph collections capture the memories of Civil War veterans and docu-

ment important Georgia Civil War landmarks a few decades after the conflict. 

 

 The History Center and its partners will begin providing online access to letters, dia-

ries, military records, photographs and maps of the Civil War in 2013. Each organization will 

be contributing materials from their collections. The entire project, ñAmericaôs Turning Point: 

Documenting the American Civil War Experience in Georgia,ò will be documented through a 

dedicated project blog (http://americas-turning-point.blogspot.com/) and is scheduled to be 

completed by February 2014. 
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Georgia News-Continued 

The Atlanta History Centerôs newest exhibition, Greetings From Atlanta: A Postcard Ret-

rospective, opens on April 14, 2012 at  the Kenan Research Center gallery. 

  

ñGreetings from Atlanta: A Postcard Retrospectiveò draws from the Atlanta History Centerôs 

collection of more than 3,000 postcards to provide glimpses of Atlanta and Georgia, while ex-

ploring various styles, printing technology, and social history aspects as uncovered by the 

unique details of its postmark, its message, its sender, and its recipient. More than 200 postcards 

depict changing skylines, street scenes, businesses, homes, restaurants, neighborhoods, amuse-

ments, attractions, people, and politics.  Included are a postcard ñWillie B.ò and his tire swing at 

the Atlanta Zoo and a rare photographic postcard of Asa Candlerôs two-mile racetrack south of 

the city billed in 1909 as the ñfastest automobile racetrack in the worldò.  

  

This exhibition is on display through January 27, 2013, and is free of charge and open Wednes-

day ï Saturday, 10 am ï 5 pm.  

Membership Committee Spring Tour 

 

SGA held its Spring Membership Committee tour on Friday April 20. The group had a 

walking tour of Atlanta's Historic Midtown on Friday, April 20th. The tour started at 

noon and lasted 1 hour. It is part of  the Atlanta Preservation Center's Walking Tour Pro-

gram (http://www.atlantapreservationcenter.com/historic_downtown). 

 

SGA Mentee Registration Continues 

  

Are you looking for professional guidance or to improve your understanding of profes-

sional practices? Five mentors in our pool are still available to share their skills and 

knowledge with you. If youôre interested in participating in this program, check out the 

online mentor bios! 

  

Mentee registration is open to all SGA members on a rolling basis until August 2012. 

Further information and registration forms are available at the Mentoring Program web 

page (http://soga.org/involvement/mentoring). 

  

Questions about the program? Contact one of the Mentoring Program coordinators: Luci-

ana Spracher (Lspracher[@]savannahga.gov) or Lynette Stoudt (lstoudt[@]

georgiahistory.com) 

  

SGA News 
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Picture Stories 

Behind the Picture 

Photograph by Barbara Taunton, Upson Historical Society:  Min-

da Powers-Douglas shows the group how to do stone rubbing 

properly using cotton sheets, masking tape and crayon blocks.  

Upson Historical Society 

 

On this past St. Patrickôs Day, March 17, the 

Thomaston-Upson Archives and  the Upson 

Historical Society offered two cemetery sym-

bolism presentations and tours.  Minda Powers

-Douglas from Moline, Illinois, author of 

books about symbolism and cemeteries, flew 

south to Thomaston to give a free presentation 

to the public on ñThe Art of the American 

Cemetery: Symbolism & Gravestone Rubbings 

in Glenwood Cemetery.ò  Participants discov-

ered the art and symbolism of our cemeteries 

and how to decode gravestone information 

from the Victorian era.  For both the 10:00 

a.m. and 1:15 p.m. presentations, a PowerPoint 

presentation was followed by a symbolism 

tour and optional stone rubbing at the City of 

Thomastonôs oldest cemetery, Glenwood.  

  

Upson-Lee High School senior Jonathan Wil-

liams volunteers at the Thomaston-Upson Ar-

chives as part of the Work-Based learning pro-

gram at the high school.   Jonathan assisted 

Director Penny Cliff with creating a symbol-

ism tour guide for Glenwood, and also the St. 

Patrickôs Day tour.  The Glenwood symbolism 

tour guides are free and available at the 

Thomaston-Upson Archives.  They can be 

used in any cemetery with Victorian era monu-

ments and graves (1837-1914) to decode their 

hidden meanings. 

  

Participants had the opportunity to make rub-

bings of the headstones using sheets and cray-

on blocks. The crayon blocks were provided 

by the archives.   The Thomaston-Upson Ar-

chives and Upson Historical Society were able 

to sponsor the event because of a generous 

grant from the Georgia Humanities Council 

and the National Endowment for the Humani-

ties through appropriations from the Georgia 

General Assembly. 

  

Jonathan and Penny hope to create an upcom-

ing tour featuring stories in Glenwood Ceme-

tery. 

 

Submitted by Penny Cliff 

Photograph  by Barbara Taunton, Upson Historical Society:  Jonathan 

Williams explains the symbols to the morning group at Glenwood Ceme-

tery.  
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Picture Stories 

Behind the Picture 

Thomas Murphy Office Recreated 

 

The University of West Georgia held a dedication ceremony for the new Speaker Thomas B. Murphy Exhibit at Irvine S. 

Ingram Library on the UWG campus on April 19. 

  

Murphy, who served 29 years as Speaker of the House of Representatives in the Georgia General Assembly, donated his 

political papers and the memorabilia from his office to UWG in 2003, as he was leaving office.  University staff worked 

with Avient Museum Services, an Atlanta exhibit design firm, to develop interpretative panels and touchscreen computer 

kiosks to contextualize Speaker Murphy's life and legacy.  They also sorted through Murphy's collection of 1,495 objects to 

assemble a replica office, which was constructed as part of a recent major renovation of Ingram Library.  All of the items 

seen in the office, including the furnishings, are originals. The vast majority of the objects were gifts to the Speaker from 

visitors and presents from family members. 

  

Speaker Murphy is considered by many to be the primary architect of the mid- to late-twentieth century modernization of 

Georgia.  During this period, Georgia was transformed from a state with a markedly rural image to one that could attract 

international business, conventioneers, two Super Bowls, and the Centennial Olympic Games.  

  

At the end of his tenure as Speaker, Murphy had served continuously as speaker of a state house longer than any other indi-

vidual in the nationôs recorded history.  He died in 2007. 

 

Submitted by Suzanne Durham 

Graduate Assistant Sara Berry and curator Catherine Hendricks prepare the Speaker Thomas Murphy Exhibit at the Uni-

versity of West Georgia Library. 


